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First Standing Committee Meeting
SC I:  Saturday, August 19, 08:00-10:00, Room 50

DRAFT MINUTES

Attending: Nancy E. Gwinn, Chair; Antonia Arahova, Secretary; Cindy Hill, Information Officer; Perry Moree; Renaldas Gudauskas; Ruth Ornholt; Silvère Mercier; Leslie Weir; Mary L. Chute; Vera Keown; Anya Feltreuter; Jennifer Thompson; Wiebke Dalhoff; Hella Klauser; Borge Hoffset; Madeleine Lefebvre; Patricia A. Wand
Apologies for Absence: Henar Silvestre Ferradal; Barbara Schleihagen; Damien Lodge; Judith Broady Martin; Nadia Temmar; Nie Ha; Christie Koontz; Lamia Abdelfattah; Maureen Clapperton 
Visitors Attending:  7 Svetlana Gorokhova; Anna Belkina; Luis Vincente; Kataryna Bikowska; Olga Gierulska; Tiffany Paisle; Alina Kowalsua

President Donna Scheeder honored our SC I meeting, thanking the M&M officers, Nancy and Antonia for their hard work underlying the will of IFLA to work through committees and the important contribution of M&M section to IFLA. The new IFLA Global Vision shows that libraries are changing and more discipline, engagement and ideas about this are needed. The President invited all to the President’s program, during which she will unveil more about IFLA Global Vision. She and the Secretary General, Gerald Leitner, a real visionary leader will urge everyone to participate and vote.
Introductions 
The meeting started with a round of introductions of SC and corresponding members present and of visitors attending.
Confirmation of Agenda

The agenda was confirmed

Minutes from Midyear meeting in Vilnius, Lithuania 2017
The minutes were approved.
News from IFLA Professional Committee from the Chair and Secretary

Nancy welcomed the participants and the new elected SC members after the recent elections and expressed her satisfaction for the high number of visitors attending the meeting, urging them to think of joining the M&M section. 
She reported on the Global Vision after the kick-off meeting in Athens on March 2017. The Secretary General pointed out that his vision is for a more inclusive, worldwide, powerful acting IFLA. 
Antonia added that IFLA consists of 64 sections and around 1200 experts, becoming in the times of ongoing globalization the most powerful brain trust in libraries.  Secretary General introduced his desire for more synchronism, more cooperation among units and a bottom-up type of leadership. Six regional meetings and an electronic discussion took place. At its December 2017 meeting, the newly elected Governing Board will decide on global vision. There is open online voting, and each SC member is urged to communicate the voting to his/her colleagues at their home institutions for a broader and wider global participation.
Nancy referred to Mr. Leitner’s new project of creating a Libraries Map of the World, which will contribute to the development of and access to information. This will become a tool where simple and striking information about us - libraries and librarians – will be provided. In this project, library associations will have a central role.
Nancy underlined IFLA’s dedication to the need to build networks and the produce on time the action plan and annual report from its Section. 
Logos
Nancy reported that IFLA would like to do two things to assist with the identity of the Professional Units. 
Firstly, IFLA wishes to standardize the way in which the IFLA logo is used by the Professional Units, particularly with regard to social media. To assist in doing this IFLA has developed a logo format or framework. There is an example of this on pictures distributed in the room of the Logo Overview PowerPoint. The framework identifies IFLA, the name of the unit and includes a visual icon for the subject of the unit. The remainder of the Logo Overview includes suggested icons for each of IFLA's professional units. The M&M SC after a short discussion approved the icon created for M&M, finding that the suggested image suits the M&M subject area.
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Results of Satellite Meeting, Bergen, 16-17 August, 2017 

Ruth reported on the two-day satellite conference in the Bergen Public Library in Norway organized by IFLA Standing Committees for Public Libraries and Management and Marketing Section. The theme was: “Managing Change: Library Transitions – Moving into the Future. Best practices from around the world!” Everything went quite well and the satellite meeting was a great success.   There were around 140 participants.  The conference featured very interesting and high-level presentations. There was also a boat dinner and parallel visits to public libraries near Bergen and the library at Bergen University College. 
International Marketing Award and Open Session 

Silvère reported on the IFLA BibLibre Marketing Award. He reminded the SC members about the success, not only because of the number, but also because of the high level of the applicants. He underlined that 2018, the coming year, is the last one having as sponsor Biblibre, and he will try to persuade the sponsor to renew the contract for 3 more years even though it won’ t be easy. He will let everybody know about the outcome of his efforts in advance in order to put in action any possible other options.
According to the award session program, only the first and the second winner will attend the congress. Nancy will do the award presentation. Silvère has prepared a short video to present. So the program will take place in Auditorium Hall (SI) 23.08.2017, 11:45 – 12:45 and it is as following:
Chair: Silvère Mercier, Bibliothèque publique d'information, Paris, France

Chair: Nancy Gwinn, Smithsonian Libraries, Washington, DC, United States

· Management and Marketing award introduction - Nancy Gwinn, Smithsonian Libraries, United States 

· Sponsor's presentation (video) - Paul Poulain BibLibre's CEO 

· 2016 Winner's presentation - READay - Library of University of Science and Technology Beijing - China - Yidan Wang, Library of University of Science & Technology Beijing 

· 2016 Second's Presentation - Open Data Application Development Contest 2016 @ Shanghai Library - China - Zheyu ZHANG - Assistant Engineer (15 min)

Election of Officers, 2017-2019 

Nancy expressed heartfelt thanks to Antonia for her contribution to the M&M Section, serving as Secretary the last 2 years. After Antonia’s election as Member of The Governing Board and Chair of Division IV, elections for new Chair and new Secretary took place. Nancy was the only candidate for Chair and she was re-elected.  There were two candidates for Secretary and Leslie Weir: Librarian at University of Ottawa, Canada, was elected.
Draft Annual Report 2016-17 & Action Plan 2017-18-

Nancy had sent in advance to everyone the draft annual report 2016-17 and the action plan and she distributed in paper copy to everyone in the room. 
The main four objectives described at the Action Plan 2017 – 2018 are:

1. Promote the importance of marketing for libraries and present model programs to help librarians understand how to do it.  This relates to the Key Initiative Capacity Building, stimulating libraries to consider marketing as an important function and providing models through the awards program which recognizes and promotes successful programs.  We consider “Capacity Building” to include improving library functions and enhancing staff perspectives and skills that will result in better functioning libraries and strengthening their role in their communities.

2. Administer the International Market Award for 2018 and evaluate its long-term success. Depending on results, the evaluation will show whether the marketing award has had a long-term impact on awardees and will show whether libraries are truly developing long-term capacities
3. General networking, informing the IFLA network about professional issues not mentioned in Kis, sharing best practice. This relates to capacity building by holding satellite meetings and open sessions at congresses to share information about management issues and marketing practices.
4. Keep up committee momentum and promote M&M with local librarians at 2018 Midterm meeting This not only improves the efficiency and effectiveness of the committee work, but provides an opportunity to network with librarians in local communities who may not be able to attend IFLA meetings.
5.                        Develop a communications plan to better inform all section members and to increase section membership. Providing more effective communication with section members and attracting new members will enlarge the general understanding of management and marketing issues.
Both the Annual report 2016 – 2017 and the Action Plan 2017 – 2018 were approved by the SC members
Projects 
IFLA International Marketing Award Survey. The group discussed the project to evaluate the impact of the Marketing Award on the winning libraries and reviewed the criteria to be used.  Christie and Vera are working in the project. Vera will report more on next SC meeting.
IFLA Marketing Guidelines. Except from Christie and Tonia, Jennifer expressed her will to work on this project.
IFLA 2018 Kuala Lumpur: Open Session
There is an approach from National Libraries Section to organize a joint two-hour program in Kuala Lumpur. More are to be discussed in the next SC meeting in Wroclaw. Theme probably about “Marketing services in National Libraries”
Next midwinter meeting

There were several offers to host the 2017 midwinter meeting:

· San Francisco, USA, hosted by Cindy

· Biblioteca Alexandrina, Alexandria, Egypt hosted by Lamia. (Safety concerns were expressed by some in the group.)

· Ottawa, Canada, hosted by Leslie.

A poll will be sent out after the meeting.

Announcements: 
1. Next Meeting SC II:  Thursday, August 24, 13:30-16:00, Conference Room B.
2. M&M Section Dinner: Monday, August 21, 20.00 at Sukiennice 7 restaurant (next to the Town Hall)
Nancy invited all SC members to attend:

1. On Tuesday, August 22, IFLA Awards Session, 12:45-13:45, Expo Pavilion, Exhibition Floor

2. On Wednesday, August 23, IFLA BibLibre Award Program, 11:45-12:45, Auditorium Hall and
3. On Wednesday, August 23, Branding, Building Bridging, 13:45-15:45, Main Court (M&M Program with Library Buildings & Equipment)

Antonia warmly thanked Nancy and all SC members for their collaboration, and she promised that as IFLA Governing Board Member, Chair of Division IV and Member of The Professional Committee, she will support the activities of the M&M Section. Also she continues to serve as member of Jury of IFLA International Marketing Award.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00.
Respectfully submitted,

Antonia N. Arahova, Secretary

IFLA Management and Marketing Standing Committee

M&M SC Second Meeting, August 24, 2017

13:30 – 16:00

IFLA 2017, Wroclaw, Poland
DRAFT MINUTES

Attending:  Nancy E. Gwinn, Chair; Leslie Weir, Secretary; Vera Keown, Co-Information Coordinator; Mary Chute; Wiebke Dahlhoff; Anya Feltreuter; Renaldas Gudauskas; Cindy Hill; Børge Hofset (corresponding member); Madeleine Lefebvre (Friend); Silvère Mercier; Ruth Ørnholt; Jennifer Thompson; Patricia Wand (corresponding member); Ludmila Zaytseva.
Observers:  Wawta Techatuweewan, Srinakharinwirot University, Thailand; Tiffany Paisley, Pikes Peak Library District, Colorado, US; Réjean Savard, Université de Montréal, Québec, Canada; Annette McNicol, University of Queensland, Australia; Bill Fisher, San José State University, US; Unis Vincente, University of Barcelona, Spain.
Approval of Agenda
The meeting started with Chair Nancy Gwinn welcoming Leslie Weir as the in-coming Secretary.  Regrets were received from Antonia Arahova, who suffered a fall, and from Lamia Abdelfattah, whose return flight to Egypt was on Wednesday.  The Chair then invited attendees to introduce themselves.  The Chair requested the approval of the agenda. 
Agenda was approved. 

IFLA BibLibre Marketing Award 2018

Silvère Mercier, Chair of the Jury of the IFLA BibLibre International Marketing Award, provided an update from the Award Jury on the brief meeting that was held following the section’s first meeting in August 19th.  Current Jury members include: Wiebke Dalhoff (Vice Chair), Antonia Arahova, Henar Silvestre, Ruth Ørnholt, Leslie Weir, and Ludmila Zaytseva.  Christie Koontz acts as an advisor to the Jury.
Public relations has been identified by the Jury as a major priority for the up-coming year with the goal of receiving more applications for the 2018 award with wider geographical distribution.  Section members should spread the word through their local networks once the call is launched.

Christie Koontz and Vera Keown have carried out the evaluation discussed at the mid-year meeting and Vera reported on the results.  The team attempted to contact the winners from the inception of the award, requesting them to participate in a survey designed to identify the impact of the award on the winning institutions.  Changeover of staff made it difficult to get results.  Four responses were received. It was decided in future to focus on the current and upcoming winners with annual reviews for the three years following each win.  The survey should be reviewed making it shorter and finding a better tool, making it easier to participate.  It was also agreed to add a question on submission form for the award regarding the ease of submission and requesting suggestions from applicants.

The Jury also discussed Jury membership, and it was agreed that home institutions of Jury members are not eligible to apply for award.  The Jury normally has 7 members, although this number is flexible.  Silvère is to check with current jury members to confirm their willingness to continue to participate and then will issue a call for new members.  

Some strategies were discussed to encourage more submissions as this year’s participation was disappointing with only 60 participants:  encourage IFLA presenters to apply; send the call for nominees to IFLA session and poster presenters, as well as section members, encouraging them to send the call out to their networks.  Could we build an email distribution list?  There may be issues with IFLA privacy policy.  Announcements can be made through IFLA-L and we can encourage members to distribute through their local networks.
The jury chair highlighted that the current sponsor, BibLibre, has only one year of sponsorship left in their three-year agreement.  He will confirm their interest in continuing following the Wroclaw Congress.  If they do not continue, a new sponsor will have to be found.  The last time we changed sponsors, the award had to be suspended for 1 year.
Professional Committee Officers Forum  

Donna Scheeder, Gloria Perez-Salmeron and Christine Mackenzie presented along with Gerald Leitner.  They emphasized the change in the organization and introduced Stephen Wyber the new Manager of Policy and Advocacy who discussed the planning for new web communications. 
The Global Vision process was highlighted, which included 200 workshops and will include 1000s voting on the directions.  A report will be released in March at a follow-up meeting in Barcelona followed by six regional workshops (with the North American workshop to take place in Canada in May.  In parallel, IFLA will carry out its first ever member survey.
Questions that arose from participants revolved around language barriers (7 official languages, but not all treated equally), the challenge of overlapping programmes making it impossible for one to attend all programmes of interest, the need for a Webinar platform (with the response that Zoom (already in place) can play that role.  In response to a question about the countries participating in Global Visioning, it was confirmed that 140 member countries are participating with the continent of Africa having the most missing, at 7 countries.  

Advice was provided for action plans:  that they should set realistic goals; don't take on too much; identify those responsible; communicate regularly.  Officers were advised as well on what to do with no shows or those that come but don't contribute with a reminder that if someone doesn't attend two meetings in a row, the person can be removed from the committee.
IFLA’s goal is build dynamic sections and committees, and our is 'A model group.'  The advice and concern focusses on the struggling sections and interest groups.  

There was also a brief discussion about officers touching upon whether co-chairs should be allowed and, if they are, whether they should be treated equally and whether information coordinators should be treated as officers.

The session was closed by the incoming Chair of Professional Committee, Raissa Teodori from Italy.
WLIC Program Wroclaw, Poland 

Wednesday, August 28th, the Management and Marketing SC II.  International Marketing Award session took place.  Awards presentation went well with the announcement of the winners and presentations by the top three: the third place winner came, although was not expected, and the programme was altered to include her.  Sixty participants attended.
The joint Open session "Bridging: Building: Telling and Selling the Space Story " with Library Buildings and Equipment took place on Wednesday as well.  Thanks to Hella Klauser, Pat Wand, and Antonia Arahova, who were on the planning committee.  The session was a combination of keynote, presentations and Pecha Kucha quick 6-minute sessions that was very successful and the session was very well attended.
The SC dinner took place on Monday evening at Sukenniece and was a great success.  Many thanks to Chair Nancy Gwinn for hosting the dinner and providing the beverages. 

Future programs

IFLA WLIC 2018, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.  
An informal meeting was held earlier this week to discuss possible programmes for Kuala Lumpur.  
Joint Program
Nancy had been approached by National Libraries Section about a possible joint programme.  They would 'give' their two hours for a session on marketing services of National Libraries.  Nancy committed to follow-up with NL Section before today’s meeting.  In fact, they wish to co-host the session, using our name, but they would supply the speakers.  Should we name a planning committee member from M&M? Nancy will follow-up and request a description of the tentative program.
M&M Section programme

Managing for marketing is a way to bring our two sides together.  Possible titles:  Expanding your reach; Being in 1000 places all the time.  Jennifer attended a VR Tech Lab Presentation by a Polish female film-maker on social media reach - possible keynote speaker for our session.  Or we could do a programme with a series in speakers on the same theme, which might include either Pecha Kucha or posters: with three-minute presentations followed by table discussions around the posters. Or we could do the keynote followed by lightning/poster sessions with the possibility of having the award winners as part of the lightning.

Should we use the Global Visioning as the hot topic to raise the profile? 

Mentoring - new round of projects Cooperate with ALP?

Programme committee: To work on possible combination of keynote, lightning, posters for Management of Marketing session.  Members:  Anya (Chair), Pat, Leslie, Mary and Jennifer

Decision to defer Global Visioning theme for 2019

We should aim for 2 2-hour sessions

-Awards

-Management of marketing
Future Programmes, post 2019

· Bring back past winners to present in impact of award - perhaps with new winners 

· What kind of leadership do we need for the future 

· Personalize your leadership - how to make decisions 

· Mentoring for leadership 

· Track global visioning and highlighting an issue

· Perhaps a Tech Lab Session:  How to apply for award (extra hour!) How to market yourself and your library?

Midyear Meeting

The midyear meeting is traditionally held in February/March.  Three proposals have been received from: 
Cindy Hill:  San Francisco, US
Leslie Weir:  Ottawa, Canada
Lamia Abdelfattah:  Alexandria, Egypt

Each possible host is to provide a paragraph for their bid to host the meeting.  Once paragraphs are received, Nancy will poll members for their input and then will select host.
Other business

1.  Communications plan to be prepared by the Information Co-coordinators, 
Vera Keown and Henar Silvestre Ferradal.  Draft to be prepared for the midterm meeting to include 
Concepts, channels, audiences, methods of communication (including social media).

The goal, is to have a well-developed, up-to-date website with directed marketing on upcoming sessions.  We might wish to follow the lead of Buildings and Library equipment Section and start Blog – each member of their section takes one month and commits to publish a story on the Blog. 

2. Expectations for a dynamic unit from the professional committee meeting:
a. Create new M&M member categories for Friends and Interns:

Friends can be out-going corresponding members while Interns could be those that have never been a member, but would like to contribute.
b. Pool of translators

Already leverage language expertise of members. Friends and interns would be helpful too

3. Questions:

Do we want to expand the membership in our section?

Do we want to play a role in the implementation of the global vision?

Once we have the plan, duties will be distributed to execute the plan

The meeting was adjourned at 13:45
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